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The recent unanimous vote by the Regents of the University of Michigan to approve a change in 
Regents Bylaw 5.09 to extend the tenure probationary period from an eight year maximum to a ten year 
maximum was a stunning blow to faculty governance at the University of Michigan. By this single 
bureaucratic stroke, which we are fully cognizant that the Regents sincerely believe to be "enabling", a 
turning point has been reached that significantly widens the gap in understanding between the 
administration and the faculty and that has extremely serious implications not only for due process but 
more importantly, for the careers ofyoung faculty now at the University of Michigan and the 
recruitment ofthe best faculty in the future. More importantly, it calls into question whether a 
functional partnership exists between the University and its faculty in decision-making, particularly on 
matters of such moment. 

The elected faculty representatives to the Senate Assembly opposed this change in the Bylaws by public 
votes in 1995, 2005-6 and 2010-2011 *,each time after deep deliberation and consideration for the 
ensuing consequences of such a change. Faculty generally support extensions of tenure clocks for 
individual faculty members facing extraordinary circumstances in their private lives. Our contention 
was that the safeguards to preclude possible negative consequences of a change in the tenure 
probationary period should have been put in place before the proposal was brought forward. The change 
in the tenure probationary period, if it came at all, should have come only after we, the faculty and 
administration of the University in all schools and colleges, had done the important and necessarily 
difficult task of modifying the tenure guidelines to meet the needs of scholars and researchers in 21st 
century academia. 

The recent Regental vote changed the whole tenure landscape, and threatens the integrity of the tenure 
system. 

In 2008, the following Regents' Update was submitted by SACUA. We would like to reaffirm these 
statements: 
"Academic freedom is the liberty to teach, pursue and discuss knowledge freely and without interference 
or restriction by the administration of the University, by faculty colleagues or by others external to the 
University. It is essential that, when the University makes decisions with respect to teaching or research, 
those decisions are made on the basis of criteria established by the professoriate and independent of 
external political pressure or internal administrative fiat. The preservation of academic freedom requires 
a system of "shared governance" in which faculty, selected by their colleagues through the established 
governance system [the Senate Assembly], and the administration share the decision-making authority. 
As our University adopts a more corporate style of management, faculty governance becomes more 
crucial to the protection and preservation of a liberal education. No university in this country is or can be 
among the top universities unless it cherishes academic freedom and has in place a strong and well-
constructed system of governance shared between faculty and administration. 

The Bylaws of the Regents of the University of Michigan grant to the faculty extensive rights to 
participate in and to oversee the management of the University. Unfortunately this role, delegated to the 
faculty is at times not recognized by [those] who administer the University. Shared governance is of 
utmost importance to the University not only because it protects academic freedom, but because it 
strengthens the academic programs of the University and allows the University to keep its position 
among the top institutions of higher education." (http://www.ur.umich.edu/0708/Jan28 08/12.shtml) 
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Furthermore, we note with great concern the following official statement by the university: 
"The university countered that the decision to change the probationary period will ultimately belong to 
the governing faculty in each school or college, as it already does. "That's faculty governance," said 
Rick Fitzgerald, a spokesman for the university." The organs of central faculty governance were 
established by the Regents to speak for the faculty in all matters that transcend a single unit. A change 
in a Regents Bylaw that affects all units is just such a matter. To dismiss the role of central faculty 
governance because it disagrees with the administration, and to re-define the voice of faculty as being 
that which echoes the voice of the administration is a dangerous attack on the entire concept of faculty 
governance at the University of Michigan. 

For example, the "executive faculty" of the Medical School has been defined in its Bylaws as including, 
in addition to instructional track faculty (i.e. tenure track faculty who are members of the Faculty 
Senate, whose membership defines the "governing faculty," of the University's Colleges and Schools), 
clinical track faculty and research track faculty. These two groups, which vastly outnumber the 
instructional track faculty in the Medical School, are not subject to the tenure process and, since they are 
not members of the Faculty Senate, should not be voting on matters that are the province of the 
governing faculty (this was also affirmed in votes ofthe Senate Assembly in January and March, 2011). 
These faculty members, who are not subject to the rules they enact, are empowered to vote on the 
procedures that will be implemented as the tenure probationary period is extended. In other schools and 
colleges, including the Engineering College, these decisions will be made by the executive committee, 
rather than the faculty as a whole. When small groups are empowered to make critical policy changes to 
tenure procedures without reference to the governing faculty as a whole, consensus becomes very 
difficult to achieve. In a matter such as this, consensus is crucial. 

As defined by Regental Bylaw, members of the Senate Assembly, who have been elected as 
representatives of their schools and colleges and charged to speak for the faculty they represent, and we, 
the members of SACUA, who are similarly elected and charged by the Senate Assembly, represent the 
governing faculty of this University. We should be critical partners with the administration in university 
governance and major decision making, just as we are critical partners in the functions that make a 
university great-our teaching, research and service. 

*University Senate vote of March 21, 2011, Senate Assembly vote of January 24, 2011 and October 31, 
2005, and SACUA vote ofDecember 20,2010 and October 24,2005 

Thomas Schneider, Director 
Signing on behalf of the present and immediate past SACUAs 
and two other past SACUA Chairs 

Regents' Bylaw 4.04. The Senate Assembly shall serve as the legislative arm of the senate ... The assembly shall have power to consider and advise 
regarding all matters within the jurisdiction of the University Senate which affect the functioning of the University as an institution of higher learning, which 
concern its obligations to the state and to the community at large, and which relate to its internal organization insofar as such matters of internal organization 
involve general questions of educational policy. 
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SUBJECT: University of Michigan-Dearborn Annual Faculty Senate Report, 2010-2011. 

INTRODUCTION: In accordance with the Regents' role as the elected representatives of the 
people of Michigan, authorized to govern the University of Michigan system, with the Principles 
of Faculty Involvement in Institutional and Academic Unit Governance at the University of 
Michigan (Cl.), and with my role as the Chair of the UM-D Faculty Senate, the duly elected 
representatives of that institution's governing faculty, it is my privilege and honor to submit this 
Annual Faculty Senate Report for your information on behalf of the nearly 500 faculty members 
of the UM-D. This Report also precedes the UM-D Committee on the Economic Status of the 
Faculty Report, which will be submitted to you later in July. 

SUMMARY OF INITIATIVES: This year higher education as well as faculty governance have 
faced major challenges: both federal and state financial support have declined dramatically; 
FOIA requests, infringing on the privacy of Wisconsin and Michigan faculty members, have 
been submitted; and the rights of faculty, such as our LEO lecturers, to bargain collectively have 
been contested. 

Within this broader context the Senate has sought to strengthen our institution by developing 
firmer ties with the members of our campus community, including faculty, students, and alumni, 
while fostering the creation of new avenues of communication further afield. To this end, the 
Senate has introduced or expanded the use of electronic means of communicating with faculty, 
including email newsletters, a C-Tools website to disseminate technical information, the 
introduction of Skype meetings for the Faculty Council (on snow days), as well as providing 
campus summaries of the monthly Regents' meetings--an innovation subsequently superseded by 
Chancellor Little' s own summary to the campus. 

The improved quality of internal faculty communication was exemplified by their response to 
SACUA's Administrative Evaluations Survey: 54 percent of the governing faculty ofthe UM-D 
participated in this survey, which is the highest rate in the history ofthe UM system. In so 
doing, our faculty affirmed their desire to be accorded a voice in the shared governance of the 
university, belying claims that these surveys are unrepresentative of their opinions, while 
providing a valuable means for assessing administrative performance that bears close scrutiny. 
We look forward to expanding this survey during the coming year to include UM-D specific 
questions for the first time. 

With lecturers comprising nearly halfthe instructional faculty in some units on campus, the 
Senate sought to provide them an institutional voice in faculty governance and, with the 
enthusiastic support of the lecturers themselves, approved a measure providing them with two 
ex-officio members to the Senate. This is being conducted on an experimental basis and, if it 
proves successful, we expect soon to recommend to the Regents their inclusion on a voting basis. 
A similar initiative was established with Emeritus faculty, providing one elected ex-officio 
representative to offer a source oflong-term institutional memory to this essential governing 
body. 

Finally, we also reached out to others beyond our campus. Within the UM system, we have 
developed closer faculty ties with SACUA as well as the Faculty Council at UM-F. These new 



bonds were dramatically affirmed at the annual Faculty Congress meeting this year, when 
Nathan Oaklander became the first UM-F Faculty Council Chair to address this UM-D body. 
We have also sought broader contacts within the metropolitan Detroit area, notably with Oakland 
University, Wayne State University, and Eastern Michigan University; we have also been in 
contact with other faculty organizations, including the American Association of University 
Professors. 

FUTURE PROPOSALS: With the UM-D and UM-F now comprising 35-40 percent of total 
undergraduate enrollment in the UM system and counting among their graduates perhaps half of 
those remaining in Michigan, we urge you to reconsider embracing the Three Campus Plan and 
more fully integrating the regional campuses into the UM system. In addition to benefiting the 
long-term interests of the people of Michigan, it would also afford enhanced educational 
opportunities for the less privileged students (based on average family income) at UM-F and 
UM-D. 

This more inclusive model might be pursued in two ways: through enhanced pooling of 
system-wide resources, which would bring increased savings in many areas, and through 
additional sharing of resources, especially with regard to scholarships, fellowships, and financial 
assistance, increasingly important for students as tuition costs rise. The presentation you 
witnessed at the February Regents' meeting on the benefits of study abroad programs in Africa, 
for instance, affords a glimpse of the possibilities of inter-campus collaborative budgeting: 
instead of maintaining two UM programs in Ghana, it might be more cost efficient to pool 
institutional resources (including faculty), while helping to defray the considerable expenses of 
studying abroad for all UM students accepted to participate. Competitive scholarships based on 
merit and need might also be expanded system wide, exactly as was done among faculty for 
Rackham Fellowships until the program was discontinued last year. It is good to fiscally manage 
the UM system wisely; it is less desirable to do so at the expense of students least able to bear the 
burden of obtaining a degree and, in so doing, forcing them (and their families) to carry a 
disproportionate share of the costs of acquiring an education for much of the rest of their lives. 

Finally, although I am grateful for this opportunity to address you on behalf of the UM-D 
faculty, the conversation between the members of the regional campus communities and the 
Regents should be more fully developed. While we appreciate the singular efforts of several 
members of the Board to reach out to us with campus visits during the past year, we also hope to 
become more fully engaged with you--on whatever terms you deem appropriate in the future. 
Restricting input about the regional campuses primarily to a single Executive Officer (no matter 
how well informed) or confining campus visits to a few often ceremonial appearances per year 
seems unlikely to achieve this end. As the elected representatives of the people of Michigan 
charged with governing the UM, the Regents would enhance the University' s democratic 
traditions by including the regional campuses more fully in your plans and promoting greater 
engagement with the members of these communities during the years to come. 

Thank you for your attention to this Report, as well as for your ongoing service in behalf of 
this University and the people of Michigan. 

(Submitted May 2011) 


